


UNM SCHOOL OF LAW 

FACULTY MEETING 

Tuesday, March 8, 2011 

 

The meeting was called to order at 3:11 p.m. 

 

Attendance: Marsha Baum, Reed Benson, Barbara Bergman, Michael Browde, Sherri Burr, 

Eileen Gauna, Laura Gómez, Scott Hughes, April Land, Antoinette Sedillo Lopez, 

Nathalie Martin, José Martinez, Alfred Mathewson, Margaret Montoya, Jenny 

Moore, David Myers, Mike Norwood, Sergio Pareja, Carol Parker, Liz Rapaport, 

Leo Romero, Carol Suzuki, Sherri Thomas, Gloria Valencia-Weber, Kevin 

Washburn, Peter Winograd 

 

Students: Ethan Thomas, David Odegard, Katie Gleeson 

 

Staff/Sr. Admin: Sandra Bauman, William Jackson, Melissa Lobato, Susan Mitchell, 

Bonnie Stepleton 

 

Guests:  David Herrera Urias, Roxie De Santiago 

 

I. Announcements 

a. Dean Washburn announced, and distributed, 5-year service awards to Professor Sherri 

Thomas, Melissa Lobato and Sandra Bauman. 

b. Due to the dean’s hosting of Justice Elena Kagan for the Law School’s commencement 

ceremonies, Associate Dean Mike Norwood has graciously agreed to represent the Law 

School during the main campus commencement ceremonies on Saturday, May 14. 

c. Professor Christine Zuni Cruz will be honored during the Tribal Law Journal’s March 

10
th

 half-day symposium, “Cultivating Native Intellect and Philosophy: A Community 

Symposium Recognizing and Discussing the Contributions of Christine Zuni Cruz.” 

d. Upon Dean Washburn’s request, David Herrera Urias introduced both himself and 

Roxie De Santiago. They are board members of the Hispanic Bar Association of New 

Mexico, who attended the meeting as guests.  

 

II. Approval of Meeting Minutes, February 8, 2011 

a. A motion was made and seconded to approve the minutes, as presented, from the 

February 8
th

 faculty meeting. 

b. There was no further discussion, and the motion received unanimous approval by a 

show of hands. 

 

III. Admissions Update - Professor Gloria Valencia-Weber and Assistant Dean Susan Mitchell 

a. Professor Valencia-Weber provided an explanation on how UNM Law School 

conducts its admissions process, the reasoning behind that process, as well as its 

importance. 

b. Assistant Dean Mitchell provided an update on the actual statistics. Our admitted 

number is now at 149 (100 residents, 49 nonresidents). 



c. A brief period of questions and discussions followed these presentations. 

 

IV. Bar Exam Preparation - Professor Margaret Montoya and Assistant Dean Bonnie Stepleton 

a. Professor Montoya provided background on how she became involved with students 

for bar exam preparation. 

b. She shared information about the make-up of the NM State Bar exam, explaining the 

inclusion of Multistate Performance Test (MPT) questions, and described the exam 

scoring system. 

c. The experience of students who recently have not passed the bar exam suggests that 

better performance on the MPT might have made the difference.  Professor Montoya’s 

conclusion is that helping students prepare for the MPT questions would result in a 

better passage rate, and suggests institutional approaches (below) as well as workshops. 

i. Incorporating versions of MPT questions in assignments or final exams. 

ii. Offering a bar exam preparation course - specifically focused on the MPT, as 

national bar review courses such as BarBri and Kaplan do not offer any 

preparation in this area. 

iii. Encouraging other faculty members to assist students, either in small group or one-

on-one formats. 

d. Assistant Dean Stepleton provided supplemental information by circulating actual 

copies of past MPTs for faculty review, and detailing the resources, workshops and 

free review course she offers to any interested students. 

e. Questions and discussion occurred throughout the presentation, as well as upon wrap-

up. 

 

V. Committee on Law Reviews and Journals Report - Associate Dean Carol Parker 

a. Copies of the committee’s report were distributed, in addition to being posted on the 

School’s website. 

b. Associate Dean Parker provided background on the committee’s charge, and fleshed 

out its recommendations, which are: 

 

Charge #1: Committee’s Recommendation for Student Credit Hours 

(SCH) 

 

NMLR 2+2 (2nd yr)* 2+2 (3rd yr) 8 total 

NRJ 1+1 (2nd yr)** 2+2 (3rd yr) 6 total 

TLJ 1+1 (2nd yr)** 2+2 (3rd yr) 6 total 

 

*Credits will be 2 + 2 + 2 + 2 for any journal that requires its members to 

take a specific substantive seminar that is open only to members of that 

journal, which includes writing a paper that meets the seminar writing 

requirement. Students meet the seminar writing requirement through the 

journal’s seminar, but do not receive separate credit for the seminar. 

 

**Credits will be 1 + 1 + 2 + 2 for any journals that does not require all of 

its members to take a specific seminar. Students meet the seminar 



requirement by taking a seminar that is not limited to members of the 

journals and receive separate credit for taking that seminar. 

 

c. Emeritus Professor Michael Browde provided background and explanation for the 

additional following recommendation for the NMLR:  

 

A proposal to create a substantive seminar on the topic of New Mexico 

jurisprudence that would permit NMLR to pursue the 2 + 2 + 2+ 2 option 

described above is entitled Appendix D on the Intranet. This proposal will 

be submitted to the Curriculum Committee for consideration. 

 

d. Professor Reed Benson added insight as to what is currently going on with the NRJ. 

e. Various faculty members asked questions and discussed points throughout the 

presentation. 

f. Due to time restraints, it was decided to postpone voting on the recommendations to 

the next faculty meeting, as well as provide time to potentially find a faculty member 

willing to teach the proposed NMLR seminar course in Fall 2011. 

g. Assoc. Dean Parker reiterated the necessity to vote on these recommendations in order 

to avoid repercussions for current journal students and future recruitment efforts for the 

journals. 

 

VI. Faculty Appointments - Dean Kevin Washburn 

a. Dean Washburn recapped the successful hiring season. 

b. He reiterated the hiring proposal for next year, based on the four-year plan developed 

by the Faculty Appointments Committee. However, he also said, due to changing 

circumstances, next year’s plan may need review and possible readjustment. 

c. He asked faculty members to notify him if they are interested in serving on next year’s 

Faculty Appointments Committee. 

d. This subject will also be added to the next faculty meeting’s agenda. 

 

VII. Faculty Senate Election - Dean Kevin Washburn 

a. Dean Washburn reminded the faculty of the pending vacancy for a School of Law 

representative to UNM Faculty Senate, and of his e-mail solicitation for volunteers. 

b. Professor Scott Hughes volunteered to represent the Law School, having done so in the 

past. 

c. In light of no other faculty members expressing interest, there was no need for a formal 

context, and Professor Hughes was elected to the post by popular acclamation. 

  

The meeting was adjourned at 4:55 p.m. 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

 

 

 

Sandra Bauman 

Administrative Assistant to the Dean 














































